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April 12, 2019
Dear Editors:

I am writing in reply to Claire Guthrie Gastañaga’s April 11 article; Time to Make Sense, not War; dealing with HB2528, a bill to address the issue of felony murder prosecutions for drug overdose deaths.  

The legal concept of felony murder punishes one who unintentionally kills another during the commission of a felony.  The distribution of a Schedule I or II drug is a felony in Virginia.  In 2013 Virginia Court of Appeals held that for a conviction of felony murder the killing must be “so closely related to the felony in time, place and causal connection as to be a part of the same felonious criminal enterprise.”  

This bill is grounded in the reality of the drug trade.  Most times the drugs that cause the death are consumed in some other place and at some other time from the sale.  Current law insulates from prosecution for murder those dealers of drugs who cause death someplace else and sometime else.  The dealer’s liability for that felony murder is determined entirely by the independent actions of his victim.  

Assume two dealers selling the same drug, in the same amount, for the same price.  If the buyer/user injects the drug immediately at the purchase site and dies right away, the dealer is guilty of felony murder.  But if the buyer/user leaves the scene of the transaction and walks a block home, injects the drugs 15 minutes later and then dies, the dealer cannot be prosecuted for felony murder.  

This bill removes the time and place elements from felony murder when the underlying felony is the distribution of Schedule I or II drugs.  

This bill also includes an accommodation defense to felony murder.  That language basically says that if a person makes a gift of a Schedule I or II drug to another and that other person dies from an overdose of that drug, the donor is guilty of the lesser crime of manslaughter. 

Again, this element is grounded in the reality of the drug trade.  An addict, who shares his heroin with a fellow addict which causes his death, should not be exonerated but at the same time should not be held to the same degree of culpability as the dealer. 

The opioid overdose epidemic is grim.  A recent study by the National Safety Council found that for the first time ever an American is more likely to die from an accidental opioid overdose (odds of 1 in 96) than from a motor vehicle crash (1 in 103).  Opioid overdose deaths transcend all ages, races and incomes.

As this crisis continues to destroy lives and communities across our Commonwealth, we need to take a multi-faceted approach, addressing both the demand and supply sides of the issue.  Ms. Gastañaga’s commentary only addressed the demand side of the equation.
We also need to address the supply side of the crisis.  Prosecutors need tools to punish those drug-dealers who callously profit from the death of their customers with no regard to anyone’s safety.  The product many of them are peddling is incredibly lethal.  Merely touching fentanyl can cause death.
Drug dealers bear moral responsibility for the overdose deaths they cause.  Our laws in the Commonwealth should fully acknowledge this important truth.  We urge the Governor to sign HB2528 into law.






Sincerely,
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Michael R. Doucette
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